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Chesterton Primary School

Green End Road, Cambridge, CB4 1RW
Tel:  01223 728392
Email:  admin@chestertonprimary.org 
Head Teacher:  Mrs Kate Yeoman
_____________________________________________________________________


Friday 17th July 2020
September Opening Year 1-6

Dear Parents/Carers,
Speaking on behalf of everyone at Chesterton Primary School, we’re extremely grateful for all the support that we’ve received so far from the school community. We are all looking forward to our school being full again, and to providing the wide range of opportunities that will support the personal, emotional, physical and academic development of the children.
As you are probably aware, the Government has announced that schools should fully reopen from the start of the upcoming autumn term in September. They have decided this on the basis of:

· The decreasing prevalence of coronavirus

· The new NHS test and trace system being in place

· More clarity about necessary measures to create safe environments in schools

· Time out of school being detrimental to children’s development

· The low risk to children of becoming severely ill from coronavirus
This means children in Years 1-6 are expected back into school, full time, on Monday 7th September – of course plans may need to change based on the latest Government guidance or decisions, including expected further Government announcements in August.
In the meantime, we are working hard to make the school a safe, enjoyable and positive environment for our return in September. We write to you now to explain what you can expect from us in the new term, and also to outline what parents and carers will need to do to ensure a successful new school year. There is rather a lot of information, which has been broken into sections in the hope of making it easier to access.
Integrating back into school life
We’re very conscious that the extended period since school lockdown b on 23 March has been a difficult time for your children, and coming back to the routine and demands of school may be challenging for them initially.
When the children return there will be an initial slow pace to the learning, to allow children time to adjust and get back into the routine of school. This will mean that we will not be assessing the children’s gaps in learning straight away. We will be waiting until the children are settled into their new classrooms before using our normal systems for assessing gaps in learning. Once we have assessed gaps, teachers will plan the delivery and content of lessons to ensure suitable starting points and learning targets are in place. This is likely to involve revisiting and revising in some areas to ensure skills are consolidated before moving on to the objectives for the current year group. Differentiating learning is common practice for teachers; our early analysis of children will provide detail on the range of skills and abilities to cater for. 

In September we will be starting with a whole school learning project; this will be focused on a specific text that has themes such as hope, change and community - all of which are relevant to our current situation. There will be lots of opportunities within this project for circle time, providing the children chance to talk and discuss their recent experiences. 

Attendance at school
Attendance will be mandatory in September, as the government expects all pupils to attend school. The usual rules will apply, meaning we’ll be recording attendance and following up on any absences. 
If your children have been staying at home due to the current shielding guidance, the Government is due to pause this guidance on 1 August which means these children should be able to come back to school in September.
If you have received additional clinical or public health advice that your children should still remain at home, please let us know, provide the school with a copy of any relevant correspondence and continue to follow that guidance. We will be offering remote education to pupils who have been told they must continue shielding.
Safety measures

When your children come into school, we will have the following protective measures in place:
Drop-off and pick-up protocols

We will be staggering timings for drop-off and pick-up; this will be organised by year group. There is a parent protocol for this to ensure respect and safety for all; the protocol will be provided to you as a separate document before the 7th September. 

Start times

For children in Years 6, 5, 3 and 2 drop off is between 8.35-8.45am  
For children in Years 4 and 1 drop off is between 8.50-9.00am
Pick-up times

For children in Years 6, 5, 3 and 2 pick up at 3.00pm

For children in Years 4 and 1 pick up is at 3.15pm  

School organisation 
When in school the children will be in bubbles made up of their whole class. The main changes will be to break times and lunch times, when the children will be kept in their class bubbles rather than mixing outside with other year groups as they would have done previously. There will also be no whole school gatherings in person such as assemblies, which will now be taking place virtually.
Within classrooms, children are not expected to socially distance, however we will be following the guidance and all children in Key Stage Two will be sitting facing forwards at tables. Children will also be provided with their own pack of resources to use. Children will not be able to visit other classes or mix with groups of pupils outside of their own class bubble.

Children are expected to wear uniform and we are requesting that they only bring in essential items from home. This might include coats, hats, sun cream, water bottles, lunch boxes, reading books etc. but we ask that they not do not bring anything such as toys, games and pencil cases. Children will not be expected to wear face-masks whilst at school.
Cleaning and hygiene

In school we will be ensuring good personal hygiene with increased hand washing. Within classes there will be increased cleaning, with tables, chair-backs, taps and door handles cleaned at lunchtime and at the end of the day. Waste bins with paper towels are also emptied and wiped at lunchtime.
Lunchtimes
In September hot meals will be provided as usual. All children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 will be provided with a hot meal, which they will be eating in the dining room. Children in Years 3 to 6 will have the option of a school hot meal or bringing in their own packed lunch. They will be eating these either in the dining room or their own classrooms. Access to the dining room will be staggered to ensure minimal mixing of bubbles.
Procedures for suspected and confirmed cases of coronavirus
If a child or member of staff develops symptoms of coronavirus, the individual concerned will be sent home and asked to self-isolate for 7 days. They will be asked to arrange to have a test to see if they have coronavirus at their earliest convenience and to share the test results with the school.

The parents/carers of other children within that bubble will be notified via letter that there is a suspected case, but the school will not name individuals nor provide any more detail than is necessary. It is likely that all other children within the bubble will be able to continue to attend school as normal whilst the test is carried out and the results are pending. The wider school community will not receive this letter.
If a child or member of staff tests positive for coronavirus, the individual concerned will be asked to self-isolate for at least 7 days from the date when their symptoms appeared. All other household members who remain well must stay at home and not leave the house for 14 days. 

The school will then work with the Health Protection Team of Public Health England to carry out a risk assessment and to determine who else, if anyone, also needs to isolate. The parents/carers of other children within that bubble will be notified that this has taken place, and will be advised on any steps which should be taken. The wider school community will not receive this letter, unless they are impacted.

If for any reason either one or multiple bubbles need to close we will provide remote education to the children in those bubbles. This remote education will endeavour to support our curriculum and provide the pupils with a variety of experiences. We have a plan for this procedure which will be put into place only if a bubble is forced to close.
Breakfast and After School Club

All4Sports will be running both breakfast and afterschool club from September. They will be sending out communication to you in the next week to inform you of how this will be set up and to gauge parent interest.
We will not be running extra-curricular clubs such as art, cooking, football etc until October half term at the earliest. The decision has been made with the safety of the children in mind, in order to reduce the amount of bubble mixing within school.

Curriculum

Although there will need to be some changes to reflect the teaching time that was lost during the lockdown, we’ll still be doing our best to provide an ambitious, broad curriculum.

Our current plan
We have reviewed our current curriculum map and identified where children have missed learning. In light of this we have created a new curriculum map for 2020/21, which will be on our website in September.
In order to allow children to cover the topics missed, we will be having several collapsed curriculum days. These will give the children a day of focused learning on a particular subject, in a relevant context. More details of these will be sent out during the Autumn Term.
Pastoral support

We are keen to have an idea of the children’s experience of lockdown and will be sending out a questionnaire for you to fill in. This will give you the opportunity to let us know if you think your child might need extra support when returning to school, such as if they feel anxious about coming back or they are experiencing bereavement.
Our current plans to support our children’s wellbeing

In school we will be having Ollie and His Superpowers counselling sessions for those who need it, and are undertaking refresher training for all staff on how to apply the process to a whole class setting. This will provide support for any child who needs it in class. We will also be ensuring that in the first few weeks of our curriculum there are opportunities for circle time to take place more regularly and that the staff in school will be available to talk to the children if they need it. 

We will extend our usual daily talk time sessions to allow more children to request a talk time with an adult if they wish. If we identify children as needing further support, we will work with you to identify and try to provide the support that is needed.
Parent and carer support will be crucial in supporting the children’s wellbeing and overcoming concerns and anxieties they may have. We are sure you will appreciate that there may be a large number of children in similar positions. Whilst we can offer some extended sessions, much of our exploration of this area will be in larger groups. We understand that many children will be more comfortable speaking on a one-to-one basis at home and are likely to have more opportunities to do so there than we can provide in school; and the relationships between home and school will be crucial in identifying need and providing time. Please do be in touch if you have particular concerns about your child. Rest assured that we aim to provide support to all those who need it.
We’re really looking forward to welcoming all the children back to school in September and will try to make it as comfortable and easy for them as possible.
If you have any questions or concerns about the points above, please get in touch with myself (Kate Yeoman) on head@chestertonprimary.org. We’ll continue to keep in touch if there are any updates to our plans or if we need to make changes due to new or updated government advice.
Yours Sincerely 
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Kate Yeoman
Head Teacher[image: image2.png]
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Learning, growing and achieving together

